Regular Meeting

July 8, 2013

The Village of Ashton Board of Trustees met at 7:30 P.M. on July 8, 2013 in the Village Hall with President Ross presiding. Trustees in attendance were David Balch, Tom Balch, Mike Emmons, Susan Larson, Dean Meurer and Kevin O’Dell. Motion was made by Larson, seconded by T Balch to approve the June minutes. Voice votes, 6 ayes- D Balch, T Balch, Emmons, Larson, Meurer and O’Dell, 0 nays, motion carried. 

Motion was made by T Balch, seconded by Larson to draw upon the treasury to pay the monthly bills and payroll in the amount of $91,857.55. Voice votes, 6 ayes- D Balch, T Balch, Emmons, Larson, Meurer and O’Dell, 0 nays, motion carried. 

Monsanto representatives Andrew Waters and Josie Vivian presented the Ashton Police Department with a grant in the amount of $6,509 for a new computer system for the squad car.   
Manheim informed the board that the Zoning Board of Appeals had met on June 25, 2013 to review Crest Foods variance request allowing the construction of a 55 feet high addition to the current plant at 502 Brown Avenue. The current ordinance only allows buildings to be 30 feet in an industrial zone but allows Business District to be 45 feet and residential to be 35 feet. Manheim said 30 feet is what is in our code books but had checked with other town and they can go up to 4 stories high in industrial areas so felt that Ashton’s was low and changes to the ordinance should be considered. 
Attorney David Lyons representing Mike Elvin, Carla List, Doug Foster, Lisa Foster and Chris Clint spoke to the board about their concerns over loss of sunlight, increased traffic and noise, water run off and the fire department does not have sufficient equipment to fight a fire in a 55 foot building. 
Jeff Meiners from Crest Foods said the bottom line was that it was hard to be in an industrial zone and not be able to do industrial things. Meiners said that they were not doing this to be larger but to be able to run lines to do more things to increase the capabilities of the lines to meet customer expectations. Meiners said the roof on a 30 foot building would be the same as a roof on a 55 foot building. You don’t have to look far to see a 100 foot structure. He said they had checked with other companies in other parts of the country and no one has to work with this restriction. Meiners said they would like the ability to consider options in town as well as out of town.
Ron Dean from the Ashton Fire Department said they have a mutual aide agreement with Rochelle and Dixon. Dean said that in the event of a structural fire Rochelle gets toned out the same time as Ashton and can be here almost as quick as the Ashton Fire Department.
Ross recommended that it be taken back to the Zoning Board of Appeals to address the issues and tabled it to the August meeting. 
Meurer scheduled a Community Economic Development meet for Monday, July 15, 2013 at 7 P.M. at the Village Hall to reestablish a long range plan and a possible grant to do that. 
David Balch reported the Streets & Alley Committee discussed evaluating and prioritizing street repairs and replacement and coming up with a 5 year plan and do the same with sidewalks. They would also like to discuss with the school getting a sidewalk on the west side of Western so they can move the east bound light.
Larson reported that the Park and Beautification Committees had met and went over things that needs to be done at the park and will put in for grant money from Casey’s to seal the park shelter. They would also like to spruce up the corner across from Casey’s and start a bike path in stages around town.
Ross informed the board that the splash pad was still on hold waiting on the Illinois Department of Public Health permit.
Tom Balch reported the watermain project is progressing and the water tower work inside and out has begun.
Chief Farringer monthly police report listed 224 hours worked, 90 gallons fuel, 1620 miles, 1-adult arrests, 0-juvenile detained, 0-criminal offense reports, 16-public services, 15-traffic enforcements, and no fines were not listed on the report. 

Van Dam requested passage of the Prevailing Wage Ordinance. T Balch made a motion, seconded by Emmons to pass the Prevailing Wage Ordinance. Voice votes, 6 ayes- D Balch, T Balch, Emmons, Larson, Meurer and O’Dell, 0 nays, motion carried. 

Van Dam went over the changes to the 2013-2014 fiscal year Estimated Revenue and Budgeted Expenditures and requested passage. Motion was made by T Balch, seconded by D Balch to pass the 2013-2014 Estimated Revenue and Budget Expenditures with the changes. Van Dam went over questions asked by Meurer about the budget. Roll call votes, 5 ayes - D Balch, T Balch, Emmons, Larson and O’Dell, 1 nay – Meurer, motion carried. 

Van Dam asked for passage of the Annual Appropriation Ordinance and reminded the board that the changes to the expenditures would also apply to this ordinance. Motion was made by T Balch, seconded by Emmons to pass the Annual Appropriation Ordinance with changes. Roll call votes, 5 ayes - D Balch, T Balch, Emmons, Larson and O’Dell, 1 nay – Meurer, motion carried. 

Van Dam informed the board that the Cemetery Committee would like to resubmit the grant request to the Blum Foundation for the straightening of some headstones at the cemetery in approximate amount of $7,900. T Balch made a motion, seconded by Larson to pursue the grant request to straighten headstones. Voice votes, 6 ayes- D Balch, T Balch, Emmons, Larson, Meurer and O’Dell, 0 nays, motion carried.
Amending the Investment Policy was tabled.

Tom Balch reported that there had been some water issues with Mills & Petrie building had some and that the Library had different summer activities going on. T Balch said the Mills and Petrie Board and the community has done a lot of magnificent work on the building and has made tremendous strides and deserves recognition for that.
Ross told the board that he thought Bob Stover’s was doing a good job and he also does two jobs and thinks he should be given an increase in wages. D Balch made a motion, seconded by O’Dell to increase Stover’s wages from $28,000 per year to $30,000. Van Dam asked for an effective date. D Balch amended his motion, seconded by O’Dell to increase Stover’s wages from $28,000 per year to $30,000 per year effective July 1, 2013. Voice votes, 6 ayes- D Balch, T Balch, Emmons, Larson, Meurer and O’Dell, 0 nays, motion carried.
Ross requested Tom Balch be added to the Cemetery Board. D Balch made a motion, seconded by Larson to add Tom Balch to the Cemetery Board. Voice votes, 6 ayes- D Balch, T Balch, Emmons, Larson, Meurer and O’Dell, 0 nays, motion carried.
T Balch made a motion, seconded by D Balch to adjourn. Voice votes, 6 ayes- D Balch, T Balch, Emmons, Larson, Meurer and O’Dell, 0 nays, motion carried.  8:45 P.M.

Dorthy S. Van Dam, Village Clerk
